Sexual Violence Against Female College Students in the United States

Lauren Wolters and Macy Smith

FOOTNOTES

- Jansen, Henrica A.F.M. (Henriette), *Measuring Prevalence of Violence against Women: Key Terminology*, UNFPA Asia and the Pacific Regional Office, August 2016, https://asiapacific.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/pub-pdf/kNOwVAWdata%20Key%20Terminology.pdf.
- 2. "Sexual assault," Merriam-Webster, accessed July 30, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/sexual%20assault.
- 3. "Rape," Merriam-Webster, accessed July 30, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/rape.
- 4. "Sexual Harassment," *U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission*, United States Government, accessed October 25, 2020, www.eeoc.gov/sexual-harassment.
- 5. Office for Civil Rights, "Title IX and Sex Discrimination," US Department of Education, updated April 2015, www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/tix_dis.html.
- 6. Annie Dude, "Date Rape," *Encyclopædia Britannica*, April 11, 2019, www.britannica.com/topic/date-rape.
- "Sexual Coercion," Office on Women's Health, U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, updated March 14, 2019, www.womenshealth.gov/relationships-and-safety/other-types/sexual-coercion#:~:text=S exual%20coercion%20is%20unwanted%20sexual,%2C%20landlord%2C%20or%20a%2 0boss.
- Sarah K. Murnen and Marla H. Kohlman, "Athletic Participation, Fraternity Membership, and Sexual Aggression Among College Men: A Meta-analytic Review," *Sex Roles* 57, no. 1 (2007): 145–157, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-007-9225-1.
- Rosemary Iconis, "Rape Myth Acceptance In College Students: A Literature Review," Contemporary Issues in Education Research 1, no. 2 (2008): 47–52, https://doi.org/10.19030/cier.v1i2.1201.
- 10. "Adjudication," Legal Dictionary, The Free Dictionary by Farlex, accessed July 29, 2020, https://legal-dictionary.thefreedictionary.com/adjudication.
- 11. "Fair Process in Campus Discipline," Know Your IX, accessed July 29, 2020, www.knowyourix.org/issues/fair-process-campus-discipline/.
- 12. "Policy of Zero Tolerance for Harassment, Discrimination and Retaliation/ Compliance with Title IX," *Mount Saint Mary's University Los Angeles*, accessed October 25, 2020, www.msmu.edu/media/website/content-assets/images/documents/academics/Zero-Toler ance-Policy-and-Title-IX-Compliance_2.15.pdf.
- Leah E. Adams-Curtis and Gordon B Forbes, "College Women's Experiences of Sexual Coercion: A Review of Cultural, Perpetrator, Victim, and Situational Variables," *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 5, no. 2 (April 2004): 91–122, https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838003262331.

- Sisi Chen and George T. Hole, "Sex and Socratic Experimentation," in *College Sex: Philosophy for everyone: Philosophers with Benefits*, ed. Micheal Bruce and Robert Michael Stewert (Chichester, West Sussex, U.K.: 2010), 17–27, https://www.meine-schulkiste.de/media/pdf/g0/c6/b2/42c451c087bcfcc7787f07fd7da4f4f 3.pdf.
- 15. Lisa Fedina, Jennifer Lynne Holmes, and Bethany Backes, "How Prevelant Is Campus Sexual Assault in the United States?," *National Institute of Justice*, June 2, 2016, https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/how-prevalent-campus-sexual-assault-united-states#sid ebar-definitions.
- Lisa Fedina, Jennifer Lynne Holmes, and Bethany L. Backes, "Campus Sexual Assault: A Systematic Review of Prevalence Research From 2000 to 2015," *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 19, no. 1 (2018): 76–93, https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838016631129.
- 17. Sofi Sinozich and Lynn Langton, "Rape and Sexual Victimization Among College-Aged Females, 1995–2013," *U.S. Department of Justice*, December 2014, https://bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rsavcaf9513.pdf.
- 18. "Characteristics of Postsecondary Students," *National Center for Education Statistics*, updated April 2020, https://nces.ed.gov/programs/coe/indicator_csb.asp#f4.
- 19. "Fast Facts: Enrollment," *National Center for Education Statistics,* accessed July 2020, https://nces.ed.gov/fastfacts/display.asp?id=98.
- 20. "College Enrollment & Student Demographic Statistics" *EducationData*, accessed June 23, 2020, https://educationdata.org/college-enrollment-statistics/.
- David Cantor, Bonnie Fisher, Susan Chibnall, Shauna Harps, Reanne Townsend, Gail Thomas, Hyunshik Lee, Vanessa Kranz, Randy Herbison, and Kristin Madden, "Report on the AAU Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Misconduct," *Westat*, Association of American Universities, January 17, 2020, https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AALLFiles/Koy_lecues/Campus_Safety/Boyised%C

https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/AAU-Files/Key-Issues/Campus-Safety/Revised%2 0Aggregate%20report%20%20and%20appendices%201-7_(01-16-2020_FINAL).pdf.

- 22. Sofi Sinozich and Lynn Langton, "Rape and Sexual Victimization Among College-Aged Females, 1995–2013," *U.S. Department of Justice*, December 2014, https://bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rsavcaf9513.pdf.
- Matthew J. Breiding, Sharon G. Smith, Kathleen C. Basile, Mikel L. Walters, Jieru Chen, and Melissa T. Merrick, "Prevalence and Characteristics of Sexual Violence, Stalking, and Intimate Partner Violence Victimization—National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey, United States, 2011," *Surveilance Summaries* 63, no. 8 (September 05, 2014): 1–18, https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/pdf/ss/ss6308.pdf.
- A. H. Conley, C. M. Overstreet, S. E. Hawn, K. S. Kendler, D. M. Dick, and A. B. Amstadter, "Prevalence and Predictors of Sexual Assault Among A College Sample," *Journal of American College Health* 65, no. 1 (2017): 41–49, https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2016.1235578.
- Christopher P. Krebs, Christine H. Lindquist, Tara D. Warner, Bonnie S. Fisher, and Sandra L. Martin, *The Campus Sexual Assault (CSA) Study: Final Report*, (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, October 2007), https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/221153.pdf.

- 26. "Factors That Increase Sexual Assault Risk," *National Institute of Justice*, 2008, nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/factors-increase-sexual-assault-risk.
- "Sexual Violence Myths & Misconceptions," *Arizona Coalition to End Sexual & Domestic Violence*, accessed July 28, 2020, https://www.acesdv.org/about-sexual-domestic-violence/sexual-violence-myths-misconc eptions/.
- 28. "Most Victims Know Their Attacker," *National Institute of Justice*, September 30, 2008, https://nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/most-victims-know-their-attacker.
- 29. Alan M. Gross, Andrea Winslett, Miguel Roberts, and Carol M. Gohm, "An Examination of Sexual Violence Against College Women," *Violence Against Women* 12, no. 3, (2006): 288–300,

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.918.4966&rep=rep1&type=pdf.

- Heidi M. Zinzow and Martie Thompson, "A Longitudinal Study of Risk Factors for Repeated Sexual Coercion and Assault in U.S. College Men," *Archives of Sexual Violence* 44, no. 1 (January 2015): 213–222, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-013-0243-5.
- 31. Jone Johnson Lewis, "A Brief History of Women in Higher Education," *ThoughtCo*, updated March 25, 2019, https://www.thoughtco.com/history-women-higher-ed-4129738.
- Eilene Zimmerman, "Campus Sexual Assault: A Timeline of Major Events," *The New York Times*, June 22, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/23/education/campus-sexual-assault-a-timeline-of-maj or-events.html.
- 33. Clifford Kirkpatrick and Eugene Kanin, "Male Sex Aggression on a University Campus," *American Sociological Review* 22, no. 1 (1957): 52, https://doi.org/10.2307/2088765.
- "Indicator 21: Criminal Incidents at Postsecondary Institutions," *National Center for Education Statistics*, updated July 2020, nces.ed.gov/programs/crimeindicators/ind 21.asp.
- 35. "Know Your Rights: Title IX Prohibits Sexual Harassment and Sexual Violence Where You Go to School," *Office for Civil Rights*, U.S. Department of Education, updated January 10, 2020, www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/title-ix-rights-201104.html.
- 36. "Title IX: Clear Grievance Procedures," *Know Your IX*, accessed July 29, 2020, https://www.knowyourix.org/college-resources/title-ix/.
- 37. "Clery Act Reports," *Federal Student Aid*, U.S. Department of Education, accessed July 29, 2020, https://studentaid.gov/data-center/school/clery-act-reports.
- Sofi Sinozich and Lynn Langton, "Rape and Sexual Victimization Among College-Aged Females, 1995-2013," U.S. Department of Justice, December 2014, https://bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/rsavcaf9513.pdf.
- Carly Parnitzke Smith and Jennifer J. Freyd, "Dangerous Safe Havens: Institutional Betrayal Exacerbates Sexual Trauma," *Journal of Traumatic Stress* 26, no. 1 (February 2013): 119–124, https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.21778.
- 40. "Campus Sexual Violence: Statistics," RAINN, accessed July 29, 2020, www.rainn.org/statistics/campus-sexual-violence.
- 41. U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Financial & Contracting Oversight, *Sexual Violence on Campus*, DC Rape Crisis Center, July 9, 2014,

http://dcrcc.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Sen.-McCaskills-Sexual-Violence-on-Camp us-Survey-Report1.pdf.

- 42. Smith and Freyd, "Dangerous Safe Havens."
- David L. Stader and Jodi L. Williams-Cunningham, "Campus Sexual Assault, Institutional Betrayal, and Title IX," *The Clearing House: A Journal of Educational Strategies, Issues and Ideas* 90, no. 5–6 (October 23, 2017): 198–2020, https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2017.1361287.
- 44. Michael Powell, "Baylor's Handling of Rape Cases Still Follows Ken Starr," *The New York Times*, January 19, 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/01/19/sports/starr-baylor.html.
- 45. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Statistics, National Crime Victimization Survey, 2010-2016 (2017); cited via https://www.rainn.org/statistics/criminal-justice-system
- 46. Krebs, Lindquist, Warner, Fisher, and Martin, The Campus Sexual Assault (CSA) Study.
- 47. David DeMatteo, Meghann Galloway, Shelby Arnold, and Unnati Patel, "Sexual Assault on College Campuses: A 50-State Survey of Criminal Sexual Assault Statutes and Their Relevance to Campus Sexual Assault," *Psychology, Public Policy, and Law* 21, no. 3 (2015): 227–237, http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/law0000055.
- 48. *The Hunting Ground: Sexual Assault on College Campuses*, directed by Kirby Dick (US: Madmen Entertainment, 2015), www.kanopy.com/product/hunting-ground-1.
- 49. DeMatteo et al., "Sexual Assault on College Campuses."
- 50. Kirby Dick and Amy Ziering, *The Hunting Ground: The Inside Story of Sexual Assault on American College Campuses*, (New York: Skyhorse Publishing, 2016), xiii, files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED567842.pdf.
- 51. Jeffrey J. Hunt, "The Facts Behind the Media Coverage, the Sentence that Launched a Recall," *Court Review* 55, no. 1 (2019): 10–14, https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/ctrev55&div=7&id=&page =.
- 52. Julie Bosman, "Elite Kid Justice: Are Privileged Teenagers More Likely to Get a Slap on the Wrist?" *The New York Times*, July 5, 2019, www.nytimes.com/2019/07/05/us/rich-privilege-courts.html.
- 53. *Q&A on Campus Sexual Misconduct*, (United States Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, September 2017),

https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/qa-title-ix-201709.pdf.

- 54. Corey Rayburn Yung, "Concealing Campus Sexual Assault: An Empirical Examination," *SSRN Electronic Journal* 25, no. 1 (2014) 1–9, http://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2504631.
- 55. "Sexual Misconduct in Schools," *American Association of University Women*, accessed June 18, 2020, www.aauw.org/issues/education/sexual-misconduct/.
- Michael Luca, Patrick Rooney, and Jonathan Smith, "The Impact of Campus Scandals on College Applications," *Harvard Business School NOM Unit Working Paper 16–137* (November 10, 2016): 1–35, https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2798756.
- 57. Carly Parnitzke Smith and Jennifer J. Freyd, "Institutional Betrayal," *American Psychologist* 69, no. 6 (2014): 575–587, https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037564a.

- 58. Cork Gaines, "The 25 Schools that Make the Most Money in College Sports," *Business Insider*, October 13, 2016,
- https://www.businessinsider.com/schools-most-revenue-college-sports-2016-10.
 59. Steve Cameron, "The NCAA Brings in \$1 Billion a Year—Here's Why it Refuses to Pay its College Athletes," *Business Insider*, March 26, 2019,

https://www.businessinsider.com/ncaa-college-athletes-march-madness-basketball-footb all-sports-not-paid-2019-3.

- 60. William Beaver, "College Athletes and Sexual Assault," *Society* 56, no. 1 (2019): 620–624, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1007/s12115-019-00426-w.
- 61. Walt Bogdanich, "Errors in Inquiry on Rape Allegations Against FSU's Jameis Winston," *The New York Times*, April 16, 2014, https://nyti.ms/2kxfs5P.
- 62. *The Hunting Ground: Sexual Assault on College Campuses*, directed by Kirby Dick (US: Madmen Entertainment, 2015), www.kanopy.com/product/hunting-ground-1.
- 63. Halley Sutton, "Study Finds Highest Rates of Campus Sexual Assault Belong to Student-Athletes," *Campus Security Report* 16, no. 10 (February 2020): 9, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1002/casr.30614.
- Belinda-Rose Young, Sarah L. Desmarais, Julie A. Baldwin, and Rasheeta Chandler, "Sexual Coercion Practices Among Undergraduate Male Recreational Athletes, Intercollegiate Athletes, and Non-Athletes," *Violence Against Women* 23, no. 7 (2017): 795–812, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F1077801216651339.
- 65. Jeffrey Benedict and Alan Klein, "Arrest and Conviction Rates for Athletes Accused of Sexual Assault," *Sociology of Sport Journal* 14, no. 1 (1997), 86–94, http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781483328348.n11.
- 66. Janette Gagnon and Emanuella Grinberg, "Mad about Brock Turner's Sentence? It's Not Uncommon," *CNN*, September 4, 2016,
 - www.cnn.com/2016/09/02/us/brock-turner-college-athletes-sentence/index.html.
- 67. "Alumni Relations Guide: Chapter Officers Guide," *Phi Delta Theta,* accessed August 3, 2020, https://www.phideltatheta.org/resources/alumni_relations_guide.pdf.
- 68. "About FSL," Widener College, accessed August 3, 2020, https://sites.widener.edu/fsl/about-fsl/.
- 69. *The Hunting Ground: Sexual Assault on College Campuses*, directed by Kirby Dick (US: Madmen Entertainment, 2015), www.kanopy.com/product/hunting-ground-1.
- John D. Foubert, Johnathan T. Newberry, and Jery L. Tatum, "Behavior Differences Seven Months Later: Effects of a Rape Prevention Program," *NASPA Journal* 44, no. 4 (2008): 728–749, https://doi.org/10.2202/0027-6014.1866.
- 71. *The Hunting Ground: Sexual Assault on College Campuses*, directed by Kirby Dick (US: Madmen Entertainment, 2015), www.kanopy.com/product/hunting-ground-1.
- 72. Rita C. Seabrook, L. Monique Ward, and Soraya Giaccardi, "Why Is Fraternity Membership Associated With Sexual Assault? Exploring the Roles of Conformity to Masculine Norms, Pressure to Uphold Masculinity, and Objectification of Women," *Psychology of Men & Masculinity* 19, no. 1 (2016): 3–13, https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000076.

- Sarah McMahon, "Rape Myth Beliefs and Bystander Attitudes Among Incoming College Students," *Journal of American College Health* 59, no. 1 (August 2010): 3–11, https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2010.483715.
- 74. Jeffrey B. Kingree and Martie P. Thompson, "Fraternity Membership and Sexual Aggression: An Examination of Mediators of the Association," *Journal of American College Health* 61, no. 4 (May 10, 2013): 213–221, https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2013.781026.
- Meichun Mohler-Kuo, George W. Dowdall, Mary P. Koss, and Henry Wechsler, "Correlates of Rape While Intoxicated in a National Sample of College Women," *Journal* of Studies on Alcohol 65, no. 1 (2004): 37–45, https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2004.65.37.
- Meichun Mohler-Kuo, George W. Dowdall, Mary P. Koss, and Henry Wechsler, "Correlates of Rape While Intoxicated in a National Sample of College Women," *Journal* of Studies on Alcohol 65, no. 1 (2004): 37–45, https://doi.org/10.15288/jsa.2004.65.37.
- Elizabeth A. Armstrong, Laura Hamilton, and Brian Sweeny, "Sexual Assault on Campus: A Multilevel, Integrative Approach to Party Rape," *Social Problems* 53, no. 4 (2006): 483–499,

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Elizabeth_Armstrong6/publication/249985571_Sexu al_Assault_on_Campus_A_Multilevel_Integrative_Approach_to_Party_Rape/links/553f7 89e0cf2574dcf62917b.pdf.

- 78. *Manual of Information 25th Edition 2020*, (National Panhellenic Conference, 2020), 45, www.npcwomen.org/wp-content/uploads/sites/2037/2017/11/NPC-Manual-of-Information .pdf.
- Elizabeth A. Armstrong, Laura Hamilton, and Brian Sweeny, "Sexual Assault on Campus: A Multilevel, Integrative Approach to Party Rape," *Social Problems* 53, no. 4 (2006): 483–499,

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Elizabeth_Armstrong6/publication/249985571_Sexu al_Assault_on_Campus_A_Multilevel_Integrative_Approach_to_Party_Rape/links/553f7 89e0cf2574dcf62917b.pdf.

- 80. Rana Sampson, *Acquaintance Rape of College Students*, (Nebraska: U.S. Department of Justice Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, 2003), https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/publichealthresources/92.
- 81. *The Hunting Ground: Sexual Assault on College Campuses*, directed by Kirby Dick (US: Madmen Entertainment, 2015), www.kanopy.com/product/hunting-ground-1.
- 82. "Factors That Increase Sexual Assault Risk," National Institute of Justice, September 2008, nij.ojp.gov/topics/articles/factors-increase-sexual-assault-risk.
- Stormy M. Monks, Joe Tomaka Rebecca Palacios, and Sharon E. Thompson, "Sexual Victimization in Female and Male College Students: Examining the Roles of Alcohol Use, Alcohol Expectancies, and Sexual Sensation Seeking," *Substance Use and Misuse* 45, no. 13 (October 2010): 2258–2280, http://doi.org/10. 3 Hl91l0826()H I 003694854.
- ^[1]Antonia Abbey, "Alcohol-Related Sexual Assault: A Common Problem among College Students," *Journal of Studies on Alcohol*, *Supplement*, no. 14 (2002): 118–128, http://doi.org/10.15288/jsas.2002.s14.118.
- 85. Ibid.

- Antonia Abbey, Tina Zawacki, Philip O. Buck, A. Monique Clinton, and Pam McAuslan, "Alcohol and Sexual Assault," *Alcohol Research & Health: The Journal of the National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism* 25, no. 1 (2001), 43–51. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4484576/.
- 87. Abbey, "Alcohol-Related Sexual Assault."
- 88. Abbey, Zawacki, Buck, Clinton, and McAuslan, "Alcohol and Sexual Assault."
- Leah E. Adams-Curtis and Gordon B. Forbes, "College Women's Experiences of Sexual Coercion: A Review of Cultural, Perpetrator, Victim, and Situational Variables," *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse* 5, no. 2 (2004): 91–122, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1177/1524838003262331.
- 90. "Drug-Facilitated Sexual Assault," *Rape, Abuse & Incest National Network*, accessed July 29, 2020, https://www.rainn.org/articles/drug-facilitated-sexual-assault.
- 91. Steven Lawye, Heidi Resnick, Von Bakanic, Tracy Burkett, and Dean Kilpatrick, "Forcible, Drug-Facilitated, and Incapacitated Rape and Sexual Assault Among Undergraduate Women," *Journal of American College Health* 58, no. 5 (2010): 453–460, http://doi.org/10.1080/07448480903540515.
- 92. U.S. Department of Justice, *Drug-Facilitated Sexual Assault*, (April 2017), 3, https://www.campusdrugprevention.gov/sites/default/files/DFSA.pdf
- 93. "Drug-Facilitated Sexual Assault," *Rape, Abuse & Incest National Network*, accessed July 29, 2020, https://www.rainn.org/articles/drug-facilitated-sexual-assault.
- 94. "I Ask: Sexual Assault Awareness Month 2020," *National Sexual Violence Resource Center*, accessed July 30, 2020, https://www.nsvrc.org/saam.
- 95. Me Too, accessed July 30, 3030, https://metoomvmt.org/.
- 96. Heather R. Hlavka, "Normalizing Sexual Violence: Young Women Account for Harassment and Abuse," *Gender and Society* 28, no. 3 (June 2014): 337–358, https://www.jstor.org/stable/43669888.
- 97. Madeline Wahl, "How Rape Jokes Contribute to Rape Culture," *Huffpost*, April 30, 2014, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/how-rape-jokes-contribute_b_5240592.
- 98. Heather R. Hlavka, "Normalizing Sexual Violence: Young Women Account for Harassment and Abuse," *Gender and Society* 28, no. 3 (June 2014): 337–358, https://www.jstor.org/stable/43669888.
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. Ibid.
- 101. Nicole K. Jeffrey and Paula C. Barata, "She didn't want to . . . and I'd obviously insist': Canadian University Men's Normalization of their Sexual Violence Against Intimate Partners," *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma* 28, no. 1 (2019): 85–105, https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1080/10926771.2018.1500406.
- 102. Dan Corey, "Here's a List of Political Figures Accused of Sexual Misconduct," NBC News, December 9, 2017, https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/sexual-misconduct/here-s-list-political-figures-accuse

d-sexual-misconduct-n827821. 103. Audrey Carlsen, Maya Salam, Claire Cain Miller, Denise Lu, Ash Ngu, Jugal K. Patel,

and Zach Wichter, "#MeToo Brought Down 201 Powerful Men. Nearly Half of Their

Replacements Are Women," *The New York Times*, updated October 29, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2018/10/23/us/metoo-replacements.html?.

- 104. Silvia Galdi, Anne Maass, and Mara Cadinu, "Objectifying Media: Their Effect on Gender Role Norms and Sexual Harassment of Women," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 38, no. 3 (2014): 398–413, https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684313515185.
- 105. Don Reisinger, "How '365 Days' Dominated Netflix With 'Gratuitous' Sex, A Kidnapping, TikTok, And Terrible Reviews," *Forbes*, June 10, 2020, www.forbes.com/sites/donreisinger/2020/06/10/how-365-days-dominated-netflix-with-gra tuitous-sex-a-kidnapping-tiktok-and-terrible-reviews/#68da16c77431.\.
- 106. L. M. Ward, "Does Television Exposure Affect Emerging Adults' Attitudes and Assumptions about Sexual Relationships? Correlational and Experimental Confirmation," *Journal of Youth and Adolescence* 31, no. 1 (2002): 1–15, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1023/A:1014068031532.
- 107. Silvia Galdi , Anne Maass, and Mara Cadinu, "Objectifying Media: Their Effect on Gender Role Norms and Sexual Harassment of Women," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 38, no. 3 (2014): 398–413, https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684313515185. million
- Ruxana Jina and Leena S. Thomas, "Health Consequences of Sexual Violence against Women," *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology* 27, no. 1 (February 2013): 15–26, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2012.08.012.
- 109. National Sexual Violence Resource Center, "Sexual Assault Statistics," *National Center on Domestic and Sexual Violence*, www.ncdsv.org/images/sexualassaultstatistics.pdf.
- 110. Rebecca Campbell, Tracy Sefl, and Courtney E. Ahrens, "The Physical Health Consequences of Rape: Assessing Survivors' Somatic Symptoms in a Racially Diverse Population," *Women's Studies Quarterly* 31, no. 1/2, (2003): 90–104, https://www.jstor.org/stable/40004554.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. Vinita Goyal, Michelle A. Mengeling, Brenda M. Booth, James C. Torner, Craig H. Syrop, and Anne G. Sadler, "Lifetime Sexual Assault and Sexually Transmitted Infections among Women Veterans," *Journal of Women's Health* 27, no. 7 (2017): 745–754, https://doi.org/10.1089/jwh.2016.5775.
- 113. Sion Jo, Jonghwan Shin, Kyoung Jun Song, Jin Joo Kim, Kyu Ri Hwang, and Hasan Bhally, "Prevalence and Correlated Factors of Sexually Transmitted Diseases—Chlamydia, Neisseria, Cytomegalovirus—in Female Rape Victims," *Journal* of Sexual Medicine 8, no. 8 (2011): 2317–26, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.02069.x.
- Jonathan A. Gottschall and Tiffani A. Gottschall, "Are per-Incident Rape-Pregnancy Rates Higher than per-Incident Consensual Pregnancy Rates?" *Human Nature* 14, no. 1 (2003): 1–20, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12110-003-1014-0.
- 115. Kathleen C. Basile, Sharon G. Smith, Yang Liu, Marcie-Jo Kresnow, Amy M. Fasula, Leah Gilbert, and Jieru Chen, "Rape-Related Pregnancy and Association With Reproductive Coercion in the U.S.," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 55, no. 6 (2018): 770–776, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.07.028.
- 116. Melisa M.Holmes, Heidi S.Resnick, Dean G.Kilpatrick, and Connie L.Best, "Rape-related Pregnancy: Estimates and Descriptive Characteristics from a National Sample of

Women," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 175, no. 2 (August 1996): 320–325, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9378(96)70141-2.

- 117. Kate B. Carey, Alyssa L. Norris, Sarah E. Durney, Robyn L. Shepardson, and Michael P. Carey, "Mental Health Consequences of Sexual Assault among First-Year College Women," *Journal of American College Health* 66, no. 6 (2018): 480–486, https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2018.1431915.
- 118. "Victims of Sexual Violence: Statistics," RAINN, accessed November 5, 2020, www.rainn.org/statistics/victims-sexual-violence.
- Christine A. Gidycz, Lindsay M. Orchowski, Carrie R. King, and Cindy L. Rich, "Sexual Victimization and Health-Risk Behaviors," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 23, no. 6 (2008): 744–763, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0886260507313944.
- 120. David Cantor, Bonnie Fisher, Susan Chibnall, Shauna Harps, Reanne Townsend, Gail Thomas, Hyunshik Lee, Vanessa Kranz, Randy Herbison, and Kristin Madden, *Report* on the AAU Climate Survey on Sexual Assault and Misconduct, (Rockville: Westat/Association of American Universities, January 17, 2020), https://www.aau.edu/key-issues/campus-climate-and-safety/aau-campus-climate-survey-2019.
- 121. Ibid.
- 122. A. Laws and J. M. Golding, "Sexual Assault History and Eating Disorder Symptoms among White, Hispanic, and African-American Women and Men," *American Journal of Public Health* 86, no. 4 (1996): 579–582, https://dx.doi.org/10.2105%2Fajph.86.4.579.
- 123. Ava K. Fergerson and Amy M. Brausch, "Resilience Mediates the Relationship Between PTSD Symptoms and Disordered Eating in College Women Who Have Experienced Sexual Victimization," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, (May 2020): 1–18, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0886260520918581.
- 124. Daniel Eisenberg, Emily J. Nicklett, Kathryn Roeder, and Nina E. Kerz, "Eating Disorder Symptoms Among College Students: Prevalence, Persistence, Correlates, and Treatment-Seeking," *Journal of American College Health* 59, no. 8 (2011): 700–707, http://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.2010.546461.
- 125. Daniel Le Grange, Sonja A. Swanson, Scott J. Crow, and Kathleen R. Merikangas, "Eating Disorder not Otherwise Specified Presentation in the US Population," *International Journal of Eating Disorders* 45, no. 5 (March 2012): 711–718, http://doi.org/10.1002/eat.22006.
- 126. "Substance Use and Mental Health," National Institute of Mental Health, updated May 2016,

https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/topics/substance-use-and-mental-health/index.shtml.

127. Dean G. Kilpatrick, Heidi S. Resnick, Kenneth J. Ruggiero, Lauren M. Conoscenti, and Jenna McCauley, Drug-facilitated, Incapacitated, and Forcible Rape: A National Study, (Charleston: Medical University of South Carolina, February 1, 2007), https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Dean_Kilpatrick/publication/224918954_National_P revalence_of_Posttraumatic_Stress_Disorder_Among_Sexually_Revictimized_Adolesce nt_College_and_Adult_Household-Residing_Women/links/5891f0f8aca272f9a5582ebe/ National-Prevalence-of-Posttraumatic-Stress-Disorder-Among-Sexually-Revictimized-Ad olescent-College-and-Adult-Household-Residing-Women.pdf.

- 128. D. G. Kilpatrick, C. N. Edumuds, A. K. Seymour, Rape in America: A Report to the Nation, (Arlington, VA: National Victim Center and Medical University of South Carolina, 1992).
- 129. "Health Consequences of Drug Misuse: Introduction," National Institute on Drug Abuse, June 15, 2020,

www.drugabuse.gov/drug-topics/health-consequences-drug-misuse/introduction.

- 130. Sarah E. Ullman and Rannveig Sigurvinsdottir, "Intimate Partner Violence and Drinking among Victims of Adult Sexual Assault," Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma 24, no. 2 (2015): 117–130, http://doi.org/10.1080/10926771.2015.996312.
- 131. Emily Rothman and Jay Silverman, "The Effect of a College Sexual Assault Prevention Program on First-Year Students' Victimization Rates," Journal of American College Health 55, no. 5 (2007): 283–290, http://doi.org/10.3200/jach.55.5.283-290.
- 132. Dean G. Kilpatrick, "The Mental Health Impact of Rape," National Violence Against Women Prevention Research Center Medical University of South Carolina, 2000.
- 133. Gail Hairston, "Sexual Assault Can Inhibit Student Success," Psychology, 2014, psychology.as.uky.edu/sexual-assault-can-inhibit-student-success.
- 134. Guler Boyraz, Yixun Zhu, and J. Brandon Waits, "Avoidance Coping and Academic Locus of Control as Mediators of the Relationship between Posttraumatic Stress and Academic Achievement among First-year College Students," Anxiety, Stress & Coping: An International Journal 32, no. 5 (July 2019), https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1080/10615806.2019.1638681.

- 135. Carol E. Jordan, Jessica L. Combs, and Gregory T. Smith, "An Exploration of Sexual Victimization and Academic Performance Among College Women," Trauma, Violence, & Abuse 15, no. 3 (2014): 191–200, http://doi.org/10.1177/1524838014520637.
- 136. Ibid.
- 137. Victoria L. Banyard, Jennifer M. Demers, Ellen S. Cohn, Katie M. Edwards, Mary M. Moynihan, Wendy A. Walsh, and Sally K. Ward, "Academic Correlates of Unwanted Sexual Contact, Intercourse, Stalking, and Intimate Partner Violence: An Understudied but Important Consequence for College Students," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 35, no. 20-21 (2020): 4375-4392, http://doi.org/10.1177/0886260517715022.
- 138. Cecilia Mengo and Beverly M. Black, "Violence Victimization on a College Campus: Impact on GPA and School Dropout," Journal of College Student Retention: Research, Theory & Practice 15, no. 3 (January 2014): 191-200, https://doi.org/10.1177/1524838014520637.
- 139. Jordan et al., "An Exploration of Sexual Victimization."
- 140. Daniel Eisenberg, Ezra Golberstein, and Justin B. Hunt, "Mental Health and Academic Success in College," The B.E. Journal of Economic Analysis & Policy 9, no. 1 (September 2009), https://doi.org/10.2202/1935-1682.2191.
- 141. Catherine Hill and Elena Silva, Drawing the Line: Sexual Harassment on Campus, (Washington, DC: American Association of University Women Educational Foundation, 2005), https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED489850.
- 142. Linda Ray, "Challenges of Returning to School for a Graduate Degree," The Classroom, January 10, 2019,

www.theclassroom.com/challenges-returning-school-graduate-degree-4666.html.

- 143. Illinois Coalition Against Sexual Assault, "Acquaintance Rape," ICASA, icasa.org/uploads/documents/Stats-and-Facts/aquaintancerape.pdf.
- 144. Kimberly A. Lonsway and Sergeant Joanne Archambault, Victim Impact: How Victims Are Affected by Sexual Assault and How Law Enforcement Can Respond, (End Violence Against Women International, June 2019), https://www.startbybelieving.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/2019-6_TB_Improving-Rep sonses-to-SA-Disclosures.pdf.
- 145. *Trauma and Relationships*, (Oakbrook Terrace: International Society for Traumatic Stress Studies, 2016), https://istss.org/ISTSS_Main/media/Documents/ISTSS_TraumaAndRelationships_FNL.p df.
- 146. Lonsway and Archambault, Victim Impact: How Victims Are Affected.
- 147. Lonsway and Archambault, Victim Impact: How Victims Are Affected.
- 148. "Self-Care for Friends and Family," *Rape, Abuse & Incest National Network,* accessed August 3, 2020, https://www.rainn.org/articles/self-care-friends-and-family.
- 149. Courtney E. Ahrens, "Being Silenced: The Impact of Negative Social Reactions on the Disclosure of Rape," *Am J Community Psychol* 38, no. 3–4 (November 2006): 263–274, http://doi.org/10.1007/s10464-006-9069-9.
- Bernice Andrews, Chris R. Brewin, and Suzanna Rose, "Gender, Social Support, and PTSD in Victims of Violent Crime," *Journal of Traumatic Stress* 16, no. 4 (August 2003): 412–427, https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1024478305142.
- 151. Kathleen C. Basile, Sarah DeGue, Kathryn Jones, Kimberley Freire, Jenny Dills, Sharon G. Smith, and Jerris L. Raiford, STOP SV: A Technical Package to Prevent Sexual Violence, (Atlanta: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016),
 https://www.ede.gov/violence.center/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action/action

https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/SV-Prevention-Technical-Package.pdf.

- 152. Krebs, Lindquist, Warner, Fisher, and Martin, *The Campus Sexual Assault (CSA) Study*.
- 153. Elena Kadvany, "To Prevent Sexual Assaults, Stanford Pilots New Program," *Palo Alto Online*, October 26, 2018, https://www.paloaltoonline.com/news/2018/10/26/to-prevent-sexual-assaults-stanford-pil

https://www.paloaltoonline.com/news/2018/10/26/to-prevent-sexual-assaults-stanford-pilots-empowerment-program.

- 154. "Training to Deliver the Flip the Script™ Program," Sexual Assault Resistance Education Centre, accessed June 2020, www.sarecentre.org/training.php.
- 155. "EAAA Infographic," *Sexual Assault Resistance Education Centre,* accessed November 6, 2020, http://sarecentre.org/infographic.html.
- 156. Kadvany, "To Prevent Sexual Assaults."
- 157. Charlene Y. Senn, Misha Eliasziw, Karen L. Hobden, Ian R. Newby-Clark, Paula C. Barata, H. Lorraine Radtke, and Wilfreda E. Thurston, "Secondary and 2-Year Outcomes of a Sexual Assault Resistance Program for University Women," *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 41, no. 2 (2017): 147–162, http://doi.org/10.1177/0361684317690119.
- 158. Ibid.
- 159. Centre, Sexual Assault Resistance Education. "Frequently Asked Questions: the Flip the Script™ Program/EAAA." Sexual Assault Resistance Education Centre, SARECentre, 2020, www.sarecentre.org/faqs.php.

- Kadvany, Elena, "To Prevent Sexual Assaults, Stanford Pilots New Program," *Palo Alto Online*, 29 Oct. 2018, www.paloaltoonline.com/news/2018/10/26/to-prevent-sexual-assaults-stanford-pilots-em powerment-program.
- 161. "Frequently Asked Questions: the Flip the Script™ Program/EAAA," Sexual Assault Resistance Education Centre, accessed July 2020, www.sarecentre.org/faqs.php.
- 162. Ann L. Coker, Heather M. Bush, Bonnie S. Fisher, Suzanne C. Swan, Corrine M. Williams, Emily R. Clear, and Sarah DeGue, "Multi-College Bystander Intervention Evaluation for Violence Prevention," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 50, no. 3 (March 1, 2016): 295–302, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2015.08.034.
- 163. "Department of Justice Office on Violence Against Women," Alteristic, September 1, 2017, https://alteristic.org/story/.
- 164. "Green Dot," Alteristic, accessed August 6, 2020, https://alteristic.org/services/green-dot/.
- 165. "Green Dot for Colleges," Alteristic, accessed August 6, 2020, https://alteristic.org/services/green-dot/green-dot-colleges/
- 166. Ann L. Coker, Bonnie S. Fisher, Heather M. Bush, Suzanne C. Swan, Corrine M. Williams, Emily R. Clear, and Sarah DeGue, "Evaluation of the Green Dot Bystander Intervention to Reduce Interpersonal Violence Among College Students Across Three Campuses," *Violence Against Women* 21, no. 12 (December 2015): 1507–1527, https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801214545284.
- 167. Sarah K. Murnen and Marla H. Kohlman, "Athletic Participation, Fraternity Membership, and Sexual Aggression Among College Men: A Meta-analytic Review," *Sex Roles* 57, no. 1 (2007): 145–157, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-007-9225-1.
- 168. "Our Vision," Men Can Stop Rape, accessed November 6, 2020, mcsr.org/our-vision.
- 169. "Youth Development," Men Can Stop Rape, accessed November 6, 2020, mcsr.org/campaign-2.
- 170. "Campus Men of Strength," Men Can Stop Rape, accessed November 6, 2020, mcsr.org/campus-men.
- 171. Ibid.
- 172. "Evaluations," Men Can Stop Rape, accessed November 6, 2020, mcsr.org/evaluations.
- 173. Impact Case Study: Men Can Stop Rape's Impact as a Technical Assistance Provider, (Men Can Stop Rape, accessed August 6, 2020), https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5c5c40ede666669768af196de/t/5dcdb880b7214e2 46de7c26a/1573763201064/WASHBURN+U+IMPACT+CASE+STUDY.pdf.
- 174. Stephanie Anderson, *Men of Strength Clubs: 2009-2010 Evaluation Findings*, (Men Can Stop Rape, January 14, 2011), https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5c5c40ede666669768af196de/t/5f049049bd52955 ca6a96e01/1594134601787/MOST+Club+2009-10+Evaluation+Report.pdf.
- 175. Rich Reidy, "Higher Security for Higher Education: Achieving Safe, Secure Learning Environments," *Security Industry Association,* September 6, 2019, https://www.securityindustry.org/2019/09/06/higher-security-for-higher-education-achievi ng-safe-secure-learning-environments/.

176. Mandi Gray and Laura Pin York University, ""I would like it if some of our tuition went to providing pepper spray for students': University Branding, Securitization and Campus Sexual Assault at a Canadian University," *The Annual Review of Interdisciplinary Justice Research* 6, no. 1 (2007): 86–110,

https://www.researchgate.net/publication/327558763_I_would_like_it_if_some_of_our_tu ition_went_to_providing_pepper_spray_for_students_University_branding_securitization _and_campus_sexual_assault_at_a_Canadian_University.

177. Kathleen C. Basile, Sarah DeGue, Kathryn Jones, Kimberley Freire, Jenny Dills, Sharon G. Smith, and Jerris L. Raiford, STOP SV: A Technical Package to Prevent Sexual Violence, (Atlanta: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2016),

https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/SV-Prevention-Technical-Package.pdf.

- 178. "About LiveSafe," LiveSafe Mobile, accessed July 30,2020, www.livesafemobile.com/about-livesafe/.
- 179. "FAQs: The LiveSafe App," LiveSafe Mobile, accessed August 3, 2020, https://www.livesafemobile.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/LiveSafe-FAQs-2-1.pdf.
- Global App Testing, "Safe and Secure in Over 19 Countrie,." LiveSafe, accessed July 30,2020,

go.globalapptesting.com/hubfs/Marketing/content/Case%20Study/LiveSafe%20-%20Cas e%20Study.pdf.

- 181. Ibid.
- 182. "Demographics of Mobile Device Ownership and Adoption in the United States," *Pew Research Center*, June 5, 2020, www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/mobile/.
- LiveSafe, Inc., "Keeping College Safe: LiveSafe Helps Protect Students On College Campuses," *PR Newswire: News Distribution, Targeting and Monitoring*, CISION, June 29, 2018,

www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/keeping-college-safe-livesafe-helps-protect-studen ts-on-college-campuses-300315562.html.

- 184. Campus Sexual Assault: Suggested Policies and Procedures, (Association's Committee on Women in the Academic Profession, November 2012), 366–373, https://www.aaup.org/file/Sexual_Assault_Policies.pdf.
- 185. "Learn About Know Your IX," *Know Your IX*, Advocates for Youth, November 1, 2017, www.knowyourix.org/about/.
- 186. "About Advocates for Youth," Advocates for Youth, accessed November 2020, advocatesforyouth.org/about/.
- 187. "Campus Action," *Know Your IX*, Advocates for Youth, accessed November 2020, www.knowyourix.org/campus-action/.
- 188. "What Should My School Be Doing?," *Know Your IX,* accessed July 30, 2020, https://www.knowyourix.org/campus-action/what-should-my-school-be-doing/.
- 189. "Learn About Know Your IX," *Know Your IX*, Advocates for Youth, November 1, 2017, www.knowyourix.org/about/.
- 190. "Our Wins," Know Your IX, March 14, 2017, www.knowyourix.org/our-wins/.
- 191. Ibid.

- 192. "Direct Support," *End Rape of Campus*, accessed July 2020, endrapeoncampus.org/our-services-1.
- 193. "Resoucres," *End Rape On Campus,* accessed July, 30, 2020, https://endrapeoncampus.org/resources/#parents.
- 194. "Callisto," Skoll, accessd July 30, 2020, skoll.org/organization/callisto/.
- 195. Anjana Rajan, Dan Boneh, Lucy Qin, Tancrede Lepoint, David W. Archer, and Mayank Varia, "Callisto: A Cryptographic Approach to Detecting Serial Perpetrators of Sexual Misconduct," *Conference on Computing and Sustainable Societies,* (San Jose, CA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2018), https://doi.org/10.1145/3209811.3212699.
- 196. "Callisto," Skoll, accessd July 30, 2020, skoll.org/organization/callisto/.
- 197. "About the Map," End Rape on Campus, accessed July 2020, endrapeoncampus.org/map-about#maplearnmore.
- 198. 2017-2018 Academic Year Report, (Callisto, 2018), https://mycallisto.org/assets/docs/Callisto_Year_3_final.pdf.